
I can almost hear Tevye singing the open-

ing number of “Fiddler on the Roof” as he 

feels all the weight, responsibility and pow-

er of “Tradition.” 

Tradition is defined as “the handing 

down of statements, beliefs, legends, cus-

toms, information, etc., from generation 

to generation, especially by word of mouth 

or by practice.” It gets a bad rap in our 

21st century culture, which seems to fever-

ishly celebrate what is new and improved, 

but there’s a lot to be said for recurring 

events and celebrations, especially during 

the holiday season.  

Traditions can be simple or solemn this 

time of year. Perhaps each December you 

drive up into the mountains to see some 

snow (hopefully) and have a cup of hot 

cocoa where it tastes so much better when 

you are surrounded by pines rather than 

palms! Perhaps you visit the Mission Inn 

in Riverside to wonder at the amazing 

light display. Perhaps you celebrate the 
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The search committee and Board of Trus-
tees have been hard at work for almost a 
year to find a new Head of School. Thanks 
to their hard work and the valuable feed-
back we received from parents, teachers, 
and staff, we were able to make an offer, 
which was accepted yesterday. It is there-
fore with great pleasure that we introduce 
our new Head of School, Jennifer Davidson! 

Jennifer is currently the Executive Di-
rector of Montessori Northwest, one of 
the premiere Montessori teacher training 
facilities. She is an AMI-trained teacher 
and has many years of experience working 

(Continued on page 4) 

Elementary students singing “Waving Flags” at last year’s 40th Anniversary Holiday Sing. 

by TREVOR NORTON, PRESIDENT,  

BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

“Tradition, tradition! Tradition! 
Tradition, tradition! Tradition!”—opening song to Fiddler on the Roof 
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REPORT FROM THE BOARD 

Many members of the board are current parents or alumni parents of MIR students. We thought it would be nice to briefly share the experiences of those 
of us with children who transitioned from MIR to The Grove School. 

 From Adrienne Ortega: 
My family has been through the transition from MIR to The Grove School twice now. I have an 8th grader (Gabe) at the Farm and a 

12th grader (Julien) at the Grove. 

The transition from each level, whether Toddler to Primary, Primary to Lower Elementary and then on to Upper Elementary, pre-

sents unique experiences not only for our children but also for us as parents (it’s often harder for us as parents!). We wonder if our kids 

have mastered the right skills, will they make new friends, will they be prepared for what lies ahead? 

(Continued on page 4) 

PTM NEWS 
By GABRIELLE SYMMES, PTM VICE PRESIDENT  

The holidays are quickly approaching! There is so much to be 

thankful for, and opportunities to participate in “giving” as a 

community. 

 

FOOD DRIVE 
PTM is hosting its annual Food Drive December 1-9 to benefit 

The Blessing Center in Redlands. The Blessing Center is a non-

profit, charitable aid organization that provides a food bank, 

clothing room, free clinic, resource center, homeless services, and 

various other outreach to the community in need. 

Look for the food collection boxes in your child’s classroom, 

and consider donating. Some of the items in highest need are: 

canned goods, such as meats, vegetables, soups, and sauces. Dry 

goods, like macaroni and cheese, boxed instant rice, instant pota-

toes, stuffing, and packaged noodles. Baby formula, baby food, 

and bottled water are also in demand. 

If you are interested in further participation with The Blessing 

Center, you may contact them directly at 909-793-5677 or 

through their website, theblessingcenter1.org. 

 

HOLIDAY SING 
The 41st Annual Holiday Sing will be held on December 15, 7-

8:30 PM at the University of Redlands Memorial Chapel. This is 

a highly anticipated event in our community. The children have 

been busy practicing at school (and singing their little hearts out 

at home!) and will perform their songs for the enjoyment of all in 

attendance. Family and friends are welcome. Admission is free, 

and seating is always at, or near, capacity. 

A few suggestions to consider:  

∗ If your group is “able bodied,” consider sitting in the bal-

cony. There is a wonderful, unobstructed view from the 

top, and you will be freeing up seats downstairs for those 

who find it difficult to navigate the balcony. 

∗ Arrive a little early, or on time. Don’t be late, or you’ll 

miss something great! 

∗ The roped-off sections are for the students to sit in. Please 

do not sit there. 

School will close at 3:30 PM so that children have the oppor-

tunity to rest, get nourished, and prepare for their big night. 

DVDs of the performance may be ordered online. Look for fur-

ther details and instructions in the weekly e-mail bulletin. 

(Continued on page 6) 

BOARD PARENTS TALK ABOUT TRANSITIONS 
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CURRICULUM MATTERS 
AH HA MOMENTS 
Recently I took part in Coffee, Tea, and 

M.E. (Montessori Education) as one of the 

presenters on the topic of Geometry. We 

were showing parents how geometry learn-

ing is reinforced and built upon at each lev-

el of Montessori. 

My part was over and I was watching 

some presentations on area and volume 

given by two of our Elementary teachers, 

Venus and Kristen. As I watched the two of 

them, I was struck by the wonder they 

showed as they gave their lessons, the same 

wonder that I had felt when I did my Mon-

tessori training so many years ago. 

Venus, who had studied engineering in 

college, lit up in excitement over the discov-

ery of finding the circumference of a circle 

using Montessori materials. Kristen had the 

same excitement when it came to measuring 

the volume of a pyramid. 

True confessions. In my childhood edu-

cation, math ended for me in 2nd grade. I 

had a conventional public school education 

in Canada, and truly remember just not 

understanding math at all. I struggled 

through all the way to 10th grade algebra, 

when I finally gave up altogether. 

Math didn’t come together for me until I 

did my Montessori training, where slowly 

but surely the materials used in the Primary 

classroom by children ages 2-7 started open-

ing doors I thought long closed for me. I 

started to not just memorize, but understand 
math for the first time, starting with the dec-

imal system (yes, my math was that bad) end-

ing with the introduction to the hierarchy. 

Touching materials, using manipulatives, 

moving from the concrete to abstract—it 

suddenly all made so much sense. Division, 

yes, even long division in the millions, is so 

easy if you have seen it done with something 

you can touch. 

Parents will be happy to know I feel fully 

comfortable now with the math curriculum 

I teach. Just as the Montessori materials 

makes the learning that much easier for the 

children, it made it that much easier for me 

both to learn and to teach. 

In my 40 years of teaching Montessori (it 

has been that long!), I have seen generations 

of parents, also brought up in a convention-

al school setting (and perhaps more success-

fully than I was) struggling to measure in a 

traditional manner whether their children 

are getting the education they are paying for. 

It’s totally understandable. It’s hard to know 

how to understand all those pages of num-

bers or cutouts of triangles. Worksheets and 

tests are much more convenient for adults. 

But as with my experience, that conven-

ience comes with a price of potentially clos-

ing doors for children on real learning. 

(Google “math in the U.S.” and all of the 

links on the first page lament the state of 

math education in the country.) For a really 

eye-opening article on the subject, see  

nytimes.com/2014/07/27/magazine/why-

do-americans-stink-at-math.html.) With con-

ventional teaching methods, the focus be-

comes metrics for adults, not learning for 

children. 

The Common Core standards actually 

attempt to address this issue, but implemen-

tation has been stymied by the lack of good 

teacher training. Montessori has a deep ap-

proach to math learning, one that builds on 

itself throughout all levels of Montessori 

education, AND it’s backed by thorough 

teacher training. 

It’s true that some children take longer 

than others to show their knowledge on 

paper in a Montessori classroom, because 

everyone learns at a different pace. But in a 

Montessori setting, the children are given 

the time they need not just to memorize 

math facts, but to understand math. Montes-

sori education isn’t about opening closed 

doors, as it did for me; it is making sure 

there are no doors closed in the first place. 

This is the true value of the education we 

offer at this school.  

By JEAN BONNER-DRINKWINE, TEACHER  
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Each and every time my husband, my chil-

dren, and I have been through one of these 

transitions (10 times and counting), we real-

ize that our children are prepared to meet 

the challenges ahead. With each transition 

we see their confidence grow, their independ-

ence and interest in learning increase, and as 

they developmentally become more social 

and connected with their peers, they take on 

new leadership roles. 

My family is now preparing for probably 

the biggest transition yet, leaving the Grove 

for college. In my oldest I see a young man 

who is not only academically prepared, but 

someone who has confidence and motivation 

to pursue his interests and has learned the 

“soft” or “workforce readiness” skills to be 

successful in life. Even now as I write this 

contribution to the Board Corner, he and 

his friends have prepared a homemade meal 

of spring rolls and mochi while discussing 

the consequences of China's one-child policy. 

 

 From Tim Ormsby: 
My son, Otto, is an 8th grader now, and so 

much a part of The Grove School that I have 

to reach back into my memory a little to 

think about his transition. 

I think a lot of the apprehension we feel 

about our kids' making the move to middle 

school isn't just (or even mainly) about 

school--it's also about the fact that they're 

growing up, becoming independent, and 

being exposed to things that we don't always 

(Continued from page 2) 

(cont.) 

know about. Their lives are starting to be-

come their own. 

What gave me confidence in the transi-

tion was feeling that the spirit of community 

that exists at MIR continues at the Grove. I 

felt that my son was still known and respect-

ed as an individual, and that his develop-

ment as a whole person was still the school's 

foremost concern. 

For the rest of his experience, I'll summa-

rize Otto's answers to questions I asked him:  
Q: Was it hard for you to make the transition 

to Grove? 
A: Not really. It wasn't as hard as I was 

in the world of Montessori education. 
We are very excited to have Jennifer 

join our community and we look forward 
to introducing her to you more thoroughly 
in the coming months. There is still a lot 
of work ahead of us as we prepare for a 
smooth transition, and we will continue to 
update you on our progress via the Mirror. 

Jennifer's official start date will be July 
1, 2017, so there is still quite some time 
before we benefit from her presence, but 
we are thrilled to have hired her now and 
to have the time to prepare. 

Thank you again to all of you who were 
able to share your feedback, which was 
instrumental in our decision. If you have 
any questions, please contact 
board@mir.org. 

told it would be. 

 Q: What do you like most about the Grove? 
A: Personal freedom. Choices in extra-

curricular activities. 

 Q: What was the biggest change from MIR? 
A: Not having individual or small-group 

lessons. Not choosing your own work. 

 Q: What advice would you give to incoming 
students? 

A: Don't procrastinate on assignments. 

 My advice as a parent: keep in mind that 

7th grade is a time when your kid is learning 

to make all sorts of adjustments. It's a chal-

lenging time for them. Give them some 

room to make mistakes and learn from them. 

Try not to add stress to their lives this year 

(especially the stress of big expectations). 

Trust them. They seem to be pretty good at 

doing the right thing. 

 

 From Trevor Norton: 

I have two graduates of MIR at The Grove 

School; one in 7th grade, and one in 10th. 

Our 10th grader found her first year at the 

farm somewhat challenging, but not because 

she wasn’t ready academically. The work was-

n’t difficult, but it took her awhile to find a 

balance between getting the work done, and 

making it perfect and beautiful. Sometimes a 

worksheet doesn’t need to be decorated. 

Our 7th grader is just starting his journey, 

but so far it has been smooth sailing. He 

loves the combination of academic work and 

(Continued on page 5) 
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MIR SCRAPBOOK 

The MIRROR is published by Montessori in 
Redlands, 1890 Orange Ave., Redlands, CA 92373, 
License number 360910803-4-5. © 2016 Send 
questions, stories, or photos to lkensok@mir.org. 

working on the farm, backstage, and in the 

shops.  

For me, the transitions have been about 

finding our way as parents as well. I think we 

still long for the way we were needed when 

they were in primary. We’re still needed, but 

our roles have changed. 

My family was at MIR and is now at the 

Grove because we believe strongly in the 

focus on the development of the whole 

child. We could go to another school for 

strictly academic development, but that’s just 

part of the whole. As a college teacher I work 

with far too many students that I’m sure 

tested well, but they don’t really know how 

to think on their own, or to evaluate re-

search through a discerning lens. I see my 

own kids doing work right now that is not 

only stronger than some college work, but 

more importantly, they actually understand 

the issues on a deeper level. 

 

 From Anne Desmarais: 
A parenting expert once told me that for 

a parent-child relationship to be healthy, we 

each have to put in our 50%. What changes 

over time is how much effort, or responsibil-

ity, that "50%" actually represents. When 

they are infants, our 50% encompasses al-

most all of their care. As they grow and take 

on more independence, our 50% contribu-

tion rolls back, a little bit at a time. 

Like many parents, at every transition we 

have struggled with questions: are our kids 

prepared? Do they have what they need for a 

successful life? Are we taking the right step? 

Sometimes, we develop a laser focus on what 

we think they don't know, or should know. 

But as our kids grow and we see more exter-

nal evidence of their 50%, mostly we find 

ourselves impressed by what they do know. 

Each transition reminds us that there is 

more than one way to be successful, and that 

our kids will find a way through their chal-

lenges—creatively, resourcefully—in the way 

that is best for them. By doing so, they will 

"own" their failures and victories, and grow 

confident in the knowledge of who they are 

and what they do well. 

I'll never forget my first parent confer-

ence, when the toddler teacher told me 

(gently) that my child really was ready for 

underwear. I thought, wait, I'm not ready to 

let go of those training pants! She was right, 

though. Now, as our eldest child navigates 

new levels of responsibility and independ-

ence at the Grove, we are seeing the evidence 

of how MIR prepared her, and how the 

Grove supports her development. We are 

watching her define her own goals, manage 

her school work and social life, and figure 

out how to be part of a larger community. 

Her 50% is growing, and our parent talks 

are often about making adjustments to our 

50%. That doesn't mean we aren't checking 

in daily about homework, or setting bounda-

ries and negotiating expectations. But we are 

learning to trust her, and to trust that this 

process is preparing her for her adult life. 

It gives me joy to compare her middle 

school experience to mine. Where I remem-

ber these years as a time of painful self-

consciousness and isolation, she feels con-

nected, accepted, challenged, and success-

ful. And despite the emotional roller coast-

er of adolescence, her response to my stand-

ard question is: "My day at school was 

AWESOME!" 

(cont.) 

Fun at Skate Night 
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MIR’s annual Holiday Sing, our biggest 

community gathering of the year, will be 

held on Thursday, December 15, 7 PM at 

the University of Redlands Memorial 

Chapel. 

MIR and Grove School students will 

perform to more than 1,000 family mem-

bers and friends. Admission is free and you 

are welcome to invite extended family. 

Be sure to arrive on time to find a good 

seat. Seating begins at 6:30 PM. Sorry, there 

will be no cookie reception this year. 

School and childcare will close at 3:30 
PM that day to give students a chance to 
rest and prepare for the evening. 

 
DRESS REHEARSAL LOGISTICS 
Dress rehearsals start at 9:30 AM on 

Thursday, December 15. Children will 

travel by bus to the University of Redlands 

for rehearsals. It is important that all chil-

dren arrive at school on time to get on the 

bus. Otherwise, your child may miss their 

opportunity to rehearse. Parents of 3-day 

Toddlers can bring their children to the 

University for rehearsal. Check with your 

child’s teacher on the correct time. 

 
ORDER DVDS 
The performance will be professionally 

recorded. DVDs can be pre-ordered online 

via the Parent Portal. The cost is $15. 

winter solstice with a visit to the planetari-

um. Perhaps you gather relatives and ac-

quaintances around a dining table and 

share the simple blessings of family, friend-

ship, and good food. Perhaps your family’s 

cultural or religious traditions take on a 

deeper meaning at this time of year and 

you participate in celebrations that date 

back hundreds or thousands of years. 

There is a virtue in repeating certain 

customs that bring meaning to you and 

your family every year until they become 

your very own family tradition. It gives us 

all something to look forward to and 

around which to build lifelong family 

memories. It’s a way of connecting to our 

values and passing them on to our chil-

dren. It gives us something we can count 

on in uncertain times.  

One of our most popular traditions at 

Montessori in Redlands goes back 41 years 

to the very first year of our founding: Holi-

day Sing. It started with the first 13 fami-

lies in a classroom gathered to hear the 

children sing and eat some cookies. 

This year we will gather at Memorial 

Chapel at University of Redlands on 

Thursday, December 15 at 7 pm. Once 

again we’ll all dress up, fill that huge chap-

el, and enjoy songs and dances performed 

by our wonderful children and students of 

The Grove School. (Sorry, no cookies as 

we no longer have the space to serve them.) 

In whatever way you celebrate the holi-

(Continued from page 1) 

 (cont.) 

 

day season, whatever traditions you carry 

on or invent for future generations to car-

ry on, may they fill you with warmth, joy 

and meaning this holiday season. And I’ll 

see you at Holiday Sing! 

Toddlers perform at Holiday Sing in 1989. 

 

FRUGAL FRIGATE BOOK FAIR 
Consider supporting the school book 

fair December 5-9. When you buy books at 

the book fair, you earn books for the 

school library. Teachers will have wish lists 

of books for their classrooms, and several 

classes are holding book exchange parties 

on the last day of school before the holi-

days. 

Books can be browsed and purchased in 

the foyer of Jean and Maryhelen’s class-

room. Someone in the classroom or the 

office will help you check out. 

 

A NIGHT OUT FOR GIFT  
SHOPPING 
Finally, if you need a free night to get 

some gift shopping done for the kids, 

MIR’s 6th years are offering a baby-sitting 

night for enrolled Primary and Elementary 

students on Friday, December 9, 6-9 PM 

(supervised by teachers, of course). Kids 

will be fed dinner and have lots of fun. 

The cost is $30 for the evening. 

 

NEXT PTM MEETING 
The next PTM meeting will be held on 

January 5, 2017 at 6 PM. All parents are 

welcome and encouraged to attend. No-cost 

childcare is available for enrolled students 

by reservation. Until then, PTM wishes 

you, and yours, the happiest of holidays!  

 

Students in Jean and Maryhelen’s class per-
formed a traditional Diwali dance for several 
Primary classes in early November. 

(cont.) 



7 

MIR and The Grove School offer ample 

opportunities this season to make your gift 

buying go farther by supporting students 

and the local community.  

If you like to give books, buy 
them from a book fair: 
Monday, December 5-Friday 

morning, December 9, MIR will host a 
Frugal Frigate book fair in the foyer of 

Jean and Maryhelen’s room. In addition to 

buying books for your kids, you can buy 

books for your child’s class. Teachers will 

have wish lists available. This is one of the 

best classroom gifts you can give a teacher, 

and the books you buy earn even more 

books for the school. 

Starting Friday, December 9, 
MIR 6th years students will 
hold a book fair at Barnes & 

Noble at Citrus Plaza. You’ll be able to 

buy books and toys in-store or online using 

the code provided by students. Proceeds 

help send them on their trip to Washing-

ton, D.C. 

Need time away from the kids 
to shop? The 6th years (with 

several adults) will hold a Par-

ents Night Out Baby-sitting Night on Fri-

day, December 9, 6-9 PM. Enrolled Primary 

and Elementary students may participate. 

Students will enjoy a dinner of cheese 

pizza, a side, a drink, and dessert. Activities 

will include dancing, skits, songs, crafts, 

games, and story time. 

The cost is $30 per child and sign-ups 

will be online as we get closer to the event. 

If you like to buy gift cards, 
The Grove School Parents and 

Teacher Group (PTG) sells gift 

cards Wednesdays, 8-9 AM in 

front of the main office at MIR. During 

the last week of school, PTG will sell gift 

cards Monday-Thursday, December 12-16. 

If you can’t get to the office at that time, 

email Lisa Kensok at lkensok@mir.org or 

Shelley McCarthy at smcarthy@mir.org the 

gift cards you will like and we will find a 

way to get them to you. PTG has Barnes & 
Noble gift cards you can use at the 6th year book 
fair. 

Thank you to the parents who participated 

in last month’s “Discovery Toys” Toy Fair. 

Enjoy the awesome toys and gifts you 

bought knowing that you helped donate 

$346.25 to the MIR Fund. Every little bit 

helps! 

Items have arrived in time for the winter 

holidays. Items were delivered to MIR and 

are available for pickup in the office unless 

you opted to have them shipped to your 

home. 

PTM holds its annual Food Drive this 
month, December 1-9, to collect non-

perishable food for The Blessing Center 

(formerly Joseph’s Storehouse). 

Donations must be non-perishable. 

Items needed include canned foods such as 

meats, soups, vegetables, spaghetti sauce, 

etc. and dry goods including macaroni and 

cheese, boxed instant rice, boxed instant 

stuffing, instant potatoes, packaged noo-

dles, etc. 

Baby items such as diapers—any sizes but 

especially 3,4 and 5—formula, baby cereal, 

wipes, etc. are also greatly appreciated. 

Drop your donations in the box provid-

ed outside your child’s classroom. PTM 

will collect and deliver the items. 

Thank you to everyone who donated 
items for the Hygiene Kit Drive run by 

the Upper Elementary students. All of the 

students throughout the school are helping 

to assemble the kits and write notes of en-

couragement for recipients. The kits will be 

taken to local organizations to distribute as 

needed. 

MIR is in the final stages of completing the 

Student Services Center and expects to 

open it in the New Year. The new space 

will allow us to serve more students more 

effectively with dedicated spaces for speech 

therapy, small group therapy, occupational 

therapy, and tutoring services. 

You can help support the final few 

weeks of construction by contributing to 

our Raise the Roof MIR Fund campaign 

starting Tuesday, November 29 

(#GivingTuesday) and running through 

the holidays. Pick an envelope from our 

leaderboard in the office for an amount 

you’d like to contribute, or donate online 

at mir.org/raisetheroof. Any amount 

helps—thank you for your support! 

Student Services Center as of November 22. 
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CALENDAR 

December 2016 

The end of the calendar year is 

busy! Please note the dates of 

class field trips and year-end 

holiday feasts on the calendar. 

Be sure to check classroom no-

tices for additional dates and 

updates, or check the calendar 

online (mir.org). 

 The winter recital for Yang 
Chen’s music students will be 

held Sunday, December 11, 3-4 

PM. Contact Yang for more 

details. 

School will be closed start-
ing December 19, 2016 and 
will re-open January 4, 2017. 
Childcare is available by reser-

vation for the week of Decem-

ber 27. Reservations must be 

made via the Parent Portal. 

Monday, January 2, 2017, 

school and childcare are closed 

in observance of New Year’s 

Day. Tuesday, January 3, 2017, 

school and childcare are closed 

for a staff in-service day. 

Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri 

28 29 

Raise the Roof begins 
 
 
 
 
Dance 

30 
Hygiene Kit Drive 
ends 
Lower Elementary 
P.E. field trip 

1   Payments Due 
PTM Food Drive 
begins 
Kristen/Kelly joint 
field trip 

Dance 

2 
Kara/Jenny, 
Jean/MH, and Sara 
go to Lewis Family 
Playhouse 

5   F.F. book fair 
6th year Spanish field 
trip 

6   F.F. book fair 
Teesie/Venus joint 
field trip, Whitney 
and Nikki field trips 

Dance 

7   F.F. book fair 8    F.F. book fair 

 
 
 
 
 
Dance 

9   F.F. book fair 
PTM Food Drive ends 
Childcare RSVPs due 
for holidays 
Parents Night Out  
6th Year fundraiser 

12   Scrip 
 

13   Scrip 
Emily’s PJs and  
electronics day 
Emily service trip to 
Braswell’s 
 
 
 
 

14   Scrip 
 

15   Scrip 
School closes at  
3:30 PM 
    
Holiday Sing, 7 PM 

16   Scrip 
Kara/Jenny, Nikki, and 
Sara’s classes will all 
hold PJ parties/book 
exchanges (students 
only); Kristen, Whitney, 
Emily all have potlucks 

School closes at 12 PM 

19 
 

20 21 
 
 
 

Winter begins 

22 23 

26 
School and childcare 
closed for holiday 
break. 
 
 
 

27 28 29 
 

30 
Raise the Roof ends 

School and childcare closed for holiday break. 

Pali Institute, 4th and 5th year Elementary students 

Holiday Break. No school, childcare by reservation. 

If your child grew out of their 

red shirt before they had a 

chance to wear it out, bring it 

back to the office and we’ll find 

a new home for it! In exchange, 

we’ll give a new shirt that fits. 

☺ Please only exchange gently used 
shirts. If your shirt is too worn, 
we’ll still replace for the correct size 
but won’t try to re-use the old one. 

Each fall, MIR performs a survey of our community. This year our survey focuses 

on recent parent education events and the MIR Fund. The information collected 

will be used to help us improve our parent education program and inform our de-

velopment planning. 

     We would like each parent in the household to take the survey, which is short. 

Use the link in the Weekly Planner email to access the survey. 


